MINUTES of a meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held on Monday 9th September 2019 at 
Great Paxton School, Mount Pleasant, Great Paxton.

PRESENT: Councillors W Bond (Chairman), G R Addison, P Goodyer, Mrs J Peters and Mrs H Sims.
IN ATTENDANCE: County Councillor Mrs J Wisson, District Councillor R J West, Ms F Wynde, Dementia Friendly Officer and seven Members of the public.

           1.       APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

  Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of Parish Councillors Mrs J Addison, S Peters and R Widdowson.

  There were no declarations of interests nor requests for dispensation.  
 2.       DEMENTIA FRIENDLY COMMUNITY
            The Chairman welcomed Fiona Wynde, Dementia Friendly Officer for the Alzheimer’s Society to the meeting.  Fiona explained that a Dementia Friendly Community was a place where people with dementia were understood, respected, supported and enable to live in the way they wished to.   It was her role to help raise awareness of the condition with individuals, businesses and community groups.  Fiona described the Society’s ‘Dementia Friends Programme’ which offered a simple, fun, interactive session delivered by volunteers to interested people within a community.  Ultimately, those interested could form a Steering Group to progress local activities and an action plan.   Simple steps like changing the colour of a doormat might encourage someone with dementia to visit the local pub, Church or Post Office for example.  Fiona added that either she or ‘Dementia Champions’ would be pleased to attend a meeting in the Parish to encourage people to get involved, raise awareness and understand how they could contribute to the village becoming a ‘dementia friendly community’.  
            In terms of the way forward, Fiona offered to provide leaflets for the shop, Church and Parish Council but suggested that a meeting in the village was the place to start.   From that point small actions could be agreed that might help make a difference.    


Councillors expressed their full support for the initiative and asked the Clerk to contact The Bell PH to establish when accommodation might be available for the first meeting. The Clerk undertook to contact all clubs and societies in the village to advise them of the arrangements when these had been made.  

          3.      COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS
                     County Councillor Julie Wisson

                     Councillor Wisson informed the meeting of the decision of the County Council to relocate its administrative Offices from Shire Hall in Cambridge to Alconbury Weald, north of Huntingdon.   Negotiations to agree Heads of Terms with the Council’s preferred bidder for the lease of the existing site were in progress.  The new ‘Civic Hub’ will be smaller and will provide more flexible office space within 2 years for 350 staff at any one time.  The Council will continue to use its existing buildings to decentralise its services and to bring these into other parts of the County.   
                     District Councillor R J West
                     In indicating his support for the steps being taken towards making Great Paxton a ‘Dementia Friendly Society’, Councillor West reported that the District Council had also appointed a Dementia Friendly Group to improve the awareness of staff and promote the importance of responding appropriately to customers with dementia. 
                     In connection with an enquiry by the Clerk, Councillor West also referred to legislation which allowed Councils to charge double the rate of Council Tax on homes left empty for 2 years or more and the ability of the Environment Agency to inspect properties particularly where their deteriorating condition might be having an impact on neighbours.  
Observations from the Public
A member of the public thanked Councillor West for his assistance in extending the deadline for the submission of applications to the District Council’s ‘Community Chest’ fund.  The application made on behalf of the Community Shop had been successful and grant received had contributed to the cost of external lighting.
The meeting also was informed of events being planned to celebrate 1000 years of Holy Trinity Minster in 2020 and the names of several local eminent people who had promised to attend.  Having been asked to support the placing of a 6x4 planted box for a four-week period on Church Lane Green, the Clerk undertook to advise County Highways of the intention just in case there were any issues that might need to be overcome in advance.   The meeting was hopeful that village people might come forward to help smarten up some areas before the celebrations began. 
          4.       MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 1st July 2019 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
          5.       PLANNING UPDATE 
                     It was reported that Councillors had raised no objection to amended plans received in connection with the application for residential development at 74 High Street.  The application was still in progress. 

 
Having been advised that the District Council had approved the application for a two-storey side extension with single storey side wet room extension and new front window to landing at 44 Rectory Close on 29th July, it was 

    RESOLVED

                            that the decision of Huntingdonshire District Council to approve Application No      19/01058/HHFUL be noted.
           6.        COUNCIL INSURANCE: RENEWAL
    In accordance with their Long-Term Agreement with Came & Company, the Council had received an insurance renewal quote in the sum of £987.60 including insurance premium tax. Having considered the Schedule and policy summaries for the year commencing 1st October 2019 (copies of which had been circulated in advance to Councillors), it was

    RESOLVED

                             that approval be given to the renewal of the Council’s insurance arrangements with Came & Company (Inspire (Axa)) for the period 1st October 2019 to 30th September 2020 for a premium of £987.60.  
           7.         CYCLE PATH UPDATE
                       Councillor Hannah Sims reported on the disappointing response she had received from effected landowners to her letter and discussions on the possibility of creating a cycle path from Great Paxton to St Neots.    To try and seek a solution, Councillor Sims had enlisted the help of Mike Davies, Team Leader for Cycling Projects at the County Council who had undertaken to contact Sustrans to explore the potential for an alternative feasibility study on a more acceptable route.   In response to a question, Councillor Sims expressed the view that it would be premature to apply for funding from Highways England until such time that the project was able to proceed. 
           8.         CAMBRIDGESHIRE ACRE 
a. Membership Renewal
Having been reminded of the services offered by Cambs ACRE, Councillors  
RESOLVED
that annual membership of Cambridgeshire ACRE be renewed at a cost of £57.
b. AGM: Councillors noted that Cambs ACRE AGM was to take place on 25th September at Little Downham Village Hall.
c. Report: Councillor Jill Peters reported to the meeting on her perception of Cambs ACREs ‘Rural Affordable Myth Buster Tour’ of local rural exception sites which she had joined on behalf of the Parish Council on 3rd July.

           9.           STREET LIGHTING ENERGY
            Councillors were reminded that the County Council had decided to withdraw their services for managing street lighting energy for Parish Council streetlights from October 2019.  Advice on how to manage this transition had arrived over the summer.  The Clerk explained that the Parish Council was required to source an ‘unmetered supplier’ but that in order to do so the Parish Council had to obtain an ‘Unmetered Supply Certificate’.  Before reaching this stage, the Parish Council had to sign an ‘unmetered supply connection agreement’ for return to UK Power Networks.  As this was a necessary part of the process, it was 

             RESOLVED 
                  that the Chairman be authorised to sign the ‘Unmetered Supply Connection Agreement’ on behalf of the Parish Council for return to UK Power Networks.  
        10.            UPDATES

a. New Model Financial Regulations - Noted that the National Association of Local Councils (NALC) had published updated Model Financial Regulations for England & Wales and that these will be used to update the Council’s current Regulations and submitted to a future meeting for consideration.
b. Church Signs - Having received an update on the design and location for a new Church sign and having noted the estimated cost for its replacement and the intention to reuse the existing one further along the High Street, Councillors 
                          RESOLVED

             that the design of the proposed ‘Primary School & Community Room and Church Sign’ be approved and the County Council requested to make arrangements for it to be installed at a cost of £ 638.90 plus VAT.
c. Church Lane Green – Following a site meeting, Councillor Goodyer reported that it had been agreed to replace the bin liner, refurbish the Notice Board and clean the two benches.  All improvements would enhance the appearance of the Green.  Whereupon, it was

                          RESOLVED
                               that a new 100 litre metal bin liner be ordered at the cost of £52.69.
d. Disabled Access – The meeting noted information received from the County Council Highways Officer on the options available to help with disabled access to a property close to the High Street/Brookside.  As the Parish Council had agreed to pass on any advice received, Councillor Goodyer agreed to contact the resident who had raised the issue originally to decide how this might be done.  
e. Mobile Post Office - The meeting was pleased to note that subject to the release of a slot from Little Paxton, the Post Office Network Team had agreed to provide a two-hour mobile van service to Great Paxton starting from mid to late October. 
f. Saxon Green: Routine Inspection – Nothing to report.  A suggestion that the swings were squeaky was raised by the Clerk, but this was not considered to be an issue.
g. Highways, Footpaths, Trees Etc – The meeting noted that, after a tour of the village, the County Council Highways Officer had provided the following update –
· Work to install a dropped kerb close to the Community Shop awaited funding;

· Replacement white lining at the junction of Rectory Close/Adams Lane would be refreshed as soon as it could be programmed;

· A Dragon Patcher Machine would be visiting Great Paxton to fill potholes and to undertake works to Mint Land/Rectory Close.  The Clerk undertook to find out the date of the visit so those interested would be able to see the machine in action; 

· Weeds would be resprayed again this year. Dates are awaited from Contractors; and
· Funding is being sought for drainage work at the junction of High Street/River Lane to resolve the flooding that occurs at that location  
         11.         FINANCE MATTERS       
Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 31st August and the card payments since the last meeting, it was

                        RESOLVED
a. that the following payments be approved
                                        16th July: Easiprint (Paxton Post July/Aug)                                              £100                                  

                                        30th July: Norton – Security Standard Subscription                               £59.99

                                        6th August: Cartridge People – 2 x Black High Capacity Canon            £38.98

                                        Ink Cartridges

                                        14th August: Came & Company (Insurance)                                            £987.60
                                        16th August: Cambs ACRE Membership                                                   £57

                                        19th August: Paul Goodyer – reimbursement of cost of materials      £27.75

                                         used to refurbish Notice Board

                                        4th Sept: Easiprint (Paxton Post Sept/Oct)                                               £100                 

                                        4th Sept: PKF Littlejohn LLP – External Audit                                           £240

                                        Parish Clerk – Reimbursement of travelling expenses:                 

                                        mileage {10 miles @.45p per mile for visits to Great Paxton x 5}         £22.50

                                        Parish Clerk: Quarterly Working at Home Expenses                                £97

                                        Parish Clerk - Salary from 5th July to 6th Sept (10 weeks)                     £705.58              

                                        HMRC– (PAYE: Parish Clerk)                                                                        £174.42                                                                          

              
b.   that the sum of £2000 be transferred from the Community Account to the Business Account (Saxon Green); and
c.   that the satisfactory report of the External Auditor (PKF Littlejohn) following their review of the 2018/19 Annual Governance & Accountability Return be noted.  
          12.        DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
                        Noted that the next meeting of the Parish Council would be held at 8pm on Monday 
                        28th October 2019.
                                                                                             Chairman

